Statement of the Prime Minister of the Czech Republic

Human Rights Council, 52nd Session, 27th February 2023

Mr. President,

Mr. High Commissioner,

Excellencies,

Ladies and Gentlemen,
I am pleased that I can speak to the Council for the first time.
For the Czech Government, protecting human rights is the highest priority of its foreign policy. We find inspiration in the great ideas of former Czech President Václav Havel, who was a strong advocate of human rights. 

He believed that all people have the same rights and freedoms, which cannot be divided. If someone is denied their freedom, then everybody is. And we cannot be silent when we face evil or violence. Because if we are silent, it means we accept it. 
Basic rights and freedoms should not be taken from anyone, but they sometimes are. This is why we must protect these rights and make sure everyone knows and understands the Universal Declaration of Human Rights.
Today, I am glad to greet Volker Türk, who is the new High Commissioner for Human Rights. I wish him all success in his important position. We will continue supporting him and his Office.

Also, the Czech Republic joins the UN Human Rights Council again and now has a leading role. Thanks to this, we can be active and promote and develop international human rights.
Mr. President,

now, I would like to speak about the situation in Ukraine, which is very important for us. 

Last week was the first anniversary of Russia's attack on Ukraine. People in Ukraine are suffering from many crimes and violations of human rights done by Russian occupation forces.
Czechia supports Ukraine and its brave people in this battle. We have welcomed hundreds of thousands of refugees and will continue to help Ukraine as needed.
I appreciate that one year ago, this Council acted fast and established a Commission of Inquiry only a few days after the invasion. Everyone who breaks international law and humanitarian law must be held responsible. I am sure that the Commission will help us achieve this common goal.
We must not forget that the attack on Ukraine is making the human rights situation much more difficult also in Russia, where repressions are growing. We are pleased that the Council established a mandate of a Special Rapporteur to monitor the conditions in the country. Human rights violations also continue in Belarus, where about 1500 people are in prison for political reasons.
It is typical that Czechia focuses on our Eastern neighbors. But people in other countries like Iran, Afghanistan, Myanmar or Cuba are still suffering from human rights violations. Like Václav Havel said, we must not be silent about it.

Thank you.
